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The meeting was called to order at 10.19 a.m.
Opening of the session


The CHAIRMAN:  The forty-third session of the Legal Subcommittee of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space is called to order and is now in session.


Good morning distinguished delegates, I am pleased and honoured to welcome you all to the Vienna International Centre and now declare open the forty-third session and 693rd meeting of the Legal Subcommittee of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space.


Perhaps you might be a little surprised while seeing me in the Chair again but, as you are all no doubt aware, the Subcommittee will shortly elect its Chairman for a two-year term in accordance with the agreement reached at the forty-sixth session of the Committee in 2003.  With the Subcommittee’s permission, I will continue to preside over this meeting for a while until the new Chairman has been duly elected, at which time it will be my pleasure to invite him to assume the Chair.

Election of the Chairman (agenda item 2)


Distinguished delegates, I would like to consider the election of the Chairman.  I would inform delegations that in paragraph 12 of its resolution 58/89 of 9 December 2003, the General Assembly agreed that the Committee and its Subcommittees, at the beginning of their sessions in 2004, should conduct the election of the officers agreed upon by the Committee at its forty-sixth session.  I would also recall for delegations that at the last session in 2003, the Committee agreed that Sergio Marchisio of Italy should be elected Chairman of the Legal Subcommittee for a two-year term, from its 2004 session.


I think that all of them, or most of them, know very well Professor Sergio Marchisio, Professor of International law of the University of Rome, because he participated several times in the sessions of the Subcommittee and, moreover, he chaired also an important working group in previous years.


Therefore, unless there is any objection, may I take it that the Subcommittee would wish to elect Mr. Sergio Marchisio of Italy as its Chairman for a two-year term, from 2004?


I see no objection.


It is so decided.

I warmly congratulate Mr. Marchisio on his election and would now invite him to assume the Chair.


Mr. S. MARCHISIO (Italy) (Chairman):  Good morning distinguished delegates, Mr. Director of the United Nations Office for Outer Space Affairs, dear colleagues and friends.  It gives me great pleasure to be elected as Chairman of this body and to welcome you to the forty-third session of the Legal Subcommittee of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space.  I thank you for your confidence and I would like to assure you of my commitment to the work of the Subcommittee.


I am honoured to assume this function, which was successfully fulfilled by my predecessor, Professor Vladimir Kopal.  Dr. Kopal has watched the work of the Legal Subcommittee with deep interest from many years and, in fact, since its first meeting in Geneva which started on 28 May 1962.  Since then, the Subcommittee has succeeded in developing five international treaties and five sets of principles.  These treaties are the centre of what has become known as international space law.


During the chairmanship of Professor Kopal, the Subcommittee accomplished a lot and made remarkable progress in assessing the application of the United Nations space treaties and principles.  It also considered a number of new issues as agenda items.  For this reason, we can affirm that the Subcommittee represents evidence of the continuing commitment of States to the principle that international cooperation and the rule of law should always govern the exploration and peaceful uses of outer space.  Our efforts towards enhancing adequate development should be maintained and further strengthened.


I am fully committed to do my best during this term in order to reach, with your cooperation, positive results in the tasks of our Subcommittee.


The major roles of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space and its Legal Subcommittee are the study of the legal problems that arise as a result of the exploration of outer space, the development of international cooperation in the legal field and the promotion of international space law.


Space law has undergone a deep evolution since when it saw the light.  Space activities and globalization have underlined a profoundly changed framework.  On one hand, we have seen new paths and inputs, the evolution of space activities in a number of fields emerging from scientific and technological development; the increased number of States involved in space activities; the commercialization and privatization of space activities; and the partnership amongst the States and international organizations and private subjects.  On the other hand, we have the consolidation of new sectors where space activities have an impact, the protection of the environment and natural resources management, the prevention of natural disasters and those directly caused by human activity, global communications and the development of space industry in a drive towards growth.


All the above aspects require enhancement of international cooperation, for the benefit of humankind, and greater attention towards the interaction between public and private space activities.  It is in light of these developments that UNISPACE III was held.  The 1996 Declaration of the Legal Subcommittee on International Cooperation in the Exploration and Use of Outer Space for the Benefit and in the Interest of All States, Taking into Particular Account the Needs of Developing Countries, bears witness of how the use of space technologies for advancing socio-economic and cultural development appears to be of particular importance.


At the global level, the activity of the United Nations has been essential for space law.  The United Nations has been the cradle where the basic principles and concepts of space law have been enshrined in the general founding treaties.  The role of the United Nations is not certainly over, for by virtue of its universality and overall competence, the United Nations continues to be the most suitable environment to promote space law through the activities of COPUOS and its Legal Subcommittee.


During the past years, the Legal Subcommittee has moved towards the assessment of several items of great relevance, beginning with the status and application of the five United Nations treaties on outer space as a regular item.  The working group established on this agenda item has allowed a review of the implementation of the treaties and has confirmed that several obstacles hamper their universal acceptance especially by the non-space-faring States.  These obstacles deserve adequate attention by the Subcommittee.  At the same time, the consideration of this item has made it possible to evaluate the progress on the promotion of space law, especially through the United Nations Programme on Space Applications.  In this regard, we must be particularly pleased with the success of the recent United Nations workshops on capacity-building in space law.


Another important point before the Subcommittee is the revised text of the proposal for a draft resolution on the application of the legal concept of the “launching State”.  This could be a further step to take following conclusion of the item considered by the Subcommittee under the three-year work plan on “Review of the Concept of the Launching State”, as reflected in its report.


In this same vein, the Legal Subcommittee should not neglect regular surveys of State legislation and practice in order to keep high dissemination of information and awareness of developments occurring in these activities.  Under a new three-year work plan, the Subcommittee will consider the practice of States and international organizations in registering space objects.  At this year’s session, the first year of the work plan, Member States and international organizations will report on their practice in registering space objects and submit the required information to the Office for Outer Space Affairs.


The Subcommittee will also continue to focus on the definition and delimitation and rational and equitable use of the geostationary orbit, following the agreement in 2000; the legal regime of nuclear power sources in outer space, which has gained growing relevance with the new perspectives of deep space and celestial bodies exploration; and, last but not least, the draft UNIDROIT Protocol on Matters Specific to Space Assets.


More in general, the work of the Subcommittee should continue to reflect the goals and priorities pursued by the entire United Nations system.  We should highlight the legal implications of those space activities that support sustainable development for all.  This is why special attention should be given to the advancement of the work concerning the contribution of the Subcommittee to the Committee’s report on the progress made in the implementation of the UNISPACE III recommendations.


I am sure that we shall work in a spirit of cooperation in order to achieve the results that are expected from us.


Let me conclude this statement, distinguished delegates, by attributing special regards to all of you and to the staff of the United Nations Office for Outer Space Affairs.  As a newly elected Chairman, I have rapidly learnt that without your cooperation and without their support, my task would be very difficult, if not impossible.  Thank you.

Adoption of the agenda (agenda item 3)

Distinguished delegates, you have before you for your approval and adoption, the provisional agenda for this session, contained in document A/AC.105/C.2/L.247.  This provisional agenda has been prepared on the basis of the agreement reached at the 2003 session of the Committee, which was subsequently endorsed by the General Assembly in resolution 58/89.  Please note that there is an indicative schedule of work in the Annex of that document.


If I hear no objections, may I take it that the agenda is adopted?


I see none.


It is so decided.
Participation of non-members in the session


Distinguished delegates, we move now to the issue of participation of non-members in the session.


I would like to inform the Subcommittee that I have received communications from Thailand and the Republic of Yemen requesting to participate in our meetings as observers.  I would, therefore, suggest that, in conformity with past practice, we invite these delegations to attend the current session and to address the Subcommittee as appropriate.


This is, of course, without prejudice to further requests of this nature and does not involve any decision of the full Committee concerning status.  It is a courtesy we customarily extend to such delegations.


If there is no objection, we will proceed accordingly.


I see none.

It is so decided.
Programme of work


Programme of work.  Distinguished delegates, I would like to turn to a more detailed consideration of the programme of work for our present session.  In accordance with the agenda we have just adopted, this session of the Legal Subcommittee should consider the following four items as regular agenda items, taking into account the concerns of all countries, particularly those of developing countries.


The first of these regular items is agenda item 5, General Exchange of Views.


The second regular agenda item is item 6, Status and Application of the Five United Nations Treaties on Outer Space.


With respect to agenda item 6, delegates will recall that at its fortieth session in 2001, the Subcommittee agreed that a working group on this item would be established for a period of three years, from 2002 to 2004, and that its terms of reference would include the status of the treaties, review of their implementation and obstacles to their universal acceptance, as well as promotion of space law, especially through the United Nations Programme on Space Applications.  This is the final year of the Working Group’s three-year mandate.


At its forty-first session, in 2002, the Legal Subcommittee agreed that the Working Group on Agenda Item 6 would also review the application and implementation of the concept of the launching State, as well as any new, similar issues that might be raised in discussions in the Working Group, provided those issues fell within the existing mandate of the Working Group.


At its forty-second session, last year, the Working Group considered a proposal for a draft resolution for adoption by the General Assembly on the application of the legal concept of the “launching State”.  The Subcommittee agreed that the merits and substance of the draft resolution be further considered by the Committee at its forty-sixth session.  In accordance with the agreement reached by the Committee at its last session, the Subcommittee will consider the revised text of the proposal for a draft resolution on the application of the legal concept of the “launching State”, for consideration by the General Assembly, as contained in document A/AC.105/L.249 (A/58/20, paragraph 153).  I should also like to draw your attention to a working paper submitted by Germany on behalf of a group of countries that are Member States of the European Space Agency and States having concluded cooperation agreements with it that contains the proposal on this matter, which is before the Subcommittee in document A/AC.105/C.2/L.251.


The third regular item is agenda item 7, Information on the Activities of International Organizations Relating to Space Law.  Under this item, international organizations are invited to report to the Subcommittee on their activities relating to space law.  The reports received from international organizations by 6 February 2004 are contained in A/AC.105/C.2/L.248.


The fourth regular item is agenda item 8, Matters Relating To: (a) the Definition and Delimitation of Outer Space; (b) the Character and Utilization of the Geostationary Orbit, Including Consideration of Ways and Means to Ensure the Rational and Equitable Use of the Geostationary Orbit Without Prejudice to the Role of the International Telecommunication Union.


Delegations will recall that, in accordance with the agreement reached by the Legal Subcommittee at its thirty-ninth session in 2000 on the question of the character and utilization of the geostationary orbit, the Legal Subcommittee will this year reconvene its working group on this item only to consider matters relating to the definition and delimitation of outer space.


The Subcommittee will have before it addendum 10 to document A/AC.105/635, Questionnaire on Possible Legal Issues With Regard to Aerospace Objects:  Replies From Member States, containing seven additional replies received by the Secretariat after 7 May 2003.  The Working Group will also have before it an analytical summary of the replies received from Member States to the questionnaire (A/AC.105/C.2/L.249) with a view to taking a decision on whether to continue consideration of the questionnaire on aerospace objects in the Working Group.


Distinguished delegates, the Subcommittee should also consider three single issues/items for discussion.


The first single issue is agenda item 9, Review and Possible Revision of the Principles Relevant to the Use of Nuclear Power Sources in Outer Space.


The second single issue is agenda item 10, Examination of the Preliminary Draft Protocol on Matters Specific to Space Assets to the Convention on International Interests in Mobile Equipment (opened to Signature in Cape Town on 16 November 2001).  Under this item, there are two sub-items:  (a) Considerations relating to the possibility of the United Nations serving as Supervisory Authority under the preliminary draft Protocol; (b) Considerations relating to the relationship between the terms of the preliminary draft Protocol and the rights and obligations of States under the legal regime applicable to outer space.


In accordance with the agreement of the Legal Subcommittee at its forty-first session, the Working Group shall reconvene under this agenda item to continue to consider the possibility of the United Nations serving as Supervisory Authority under the preliminary draft Protocol and the relationship between the terms of the preliminary draft Protocol and the rights and obligations of States under the legal regime applicable to outer space.


You have before you in document A/AC.105/C.2/2004/CRP.5, the revised preliminary draft Protocol which was adopted by the first session of the International Institute for the Unification of Private Law Committee of Governmental Experts, held in Rome from 15-19 December 2003, to which all Member States of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space were invited.


The third single issue is a new agenda item, item 11, entitled Contributions by the Legal Subcommittee to the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space for the Preparation of its Report to the General Assembly for its Review of the Progress Made in the Implementation of the Recommendations of the Third United Nations Conference on the Exploration and Peaceful Uses of Outer Space (UNISPACE III).


The Legal Subcommittee will consider its contribution for the preparation of the report of the Committee to the General Assembly for its UNISPACE III + 5 review.  The draft text reflecting the contributions of the Legal Subcommittee to that report is before you in a Conference Room Paper.


The Working Group established by the Committee to prepare the report for the UNISPACE III + 5 review will hold the second round of informal consultations during the forthcoming session of the Legal Subcommittee.  As agreed during the first round of informal consultations, which took place during the last session of the Scientific and Technical Subcommittee, the second round of informal consultations is expected to begin on Wednesday, 31 March 2004.


The Subcommittee will also begin consideration of a new agenda item, item 12, entitled Practice of States and International Organizations in Registering Space Objects, under a four-year work plan, covering the period from 2004 to 2007, adopted by the Committee.  In accordance with the work plan, the Subcommittee, during this session, will consider reports submitted by Member States on their practice in registering space objects.  The reports submitted by Member States are contained in document A/AC.105/C.2/L.250 and Addendum 1.  Additional reports received after the circulation of this document will also be distributed as Conference Room Papers.


The Committee agreed that, in addition to reports, Member States could make presentations on their practices in registering space objects.  As agreed by the Committee, the Office for Outer Space Affairs will also make a presentation on the Register of Objects Launched into Outer Space.


Finally, the Subcommittee should consider its proposals for submission to the Committee regarding new items for consideration under work plans or as single issues/items for discussion at the Legal Subcommittee’s forty-fourth session in 2005.

Establishment of working groups


Distinguished delegates, as I have already mentioned, and in accordance with the agreement reached by the Subcommittee at its session in 2001, we should reconvene the Working Group under item 6, Status and Application of the Five United Nations Treaties on Outer Space.


May I, therefore, propose that we now re-establish the Working Group on Item 6 of our agenda, under the chairmanship of Mr. Vassilios Cassapoglou of Greece, but I do not see him, who ably led the work of this Working Group last year?


I see no objections.


It is so decided.

I extend to Mr. Cassapoglou my congratulations and warm wishes for the final session of work this year.


In addition, in accordance with the agreement reached at its session in 2000, the Legal Subcommittee will this year reconvene its Working Group on Item 8 only to consider matters relating to the definition and delimitation of outer space.


The Working Group on Item 8 was previously chaired by Ambassador Taous Feroukhi of Algeria, who very ably led its work.  Ambassador Feroukhi will not be able to continue the chairmanship of this Working Group and accordingly I suggest to the Subcommittee that informal consultations proceed among delegates on candidates for the Chair of this Working Group.  I suggest that consultations continue today with a view to proposing a candidate for the chairmanship of this Working Group tomorrow morning.


Would this be agreeable to the Subcommittee?


I see no objection.


It is so decided.

May I propose that we re-establish the Working Group pending a decision regarding its chairmanship?


Seeing no objection.


It is so decided.

Finally, distinguished delegates, in accordance with the agreement reached at its session last year, the Legal Subcommittee should reconvene its Working Group on Item 10 to examine the preliminary draft Protocol on Matters Specific to Space Assets.  This Working Group should consider both questions reflected in agenda item 10(a) and 10(b) separately.


May I propose that we re-establish the Working Group for this purpose?


I see no objection.


It is so decided.

Distinguished delegates, it is the Chair’s understanding that Professor Vladimir Kopal of the Czech Republic would be available to take over this task from me and that, in view of his past experience and work on this issue, his candidature might enjoy the consensus of the Subcommittee.  As the Subcommittee is aware, I led the work of this Working Group last year but as I have now assumed the position of Chairman of the Subcommittee, I believe that it would be more appropriate for another delegate to replace me as Chairperson of this Working Group.


I would suggest, therefore, that Professor Kopal assume the role of Chairman and lead the discussions of the Working Group under agenda item 10.


I see Professor Kopal asking for the floor.


Mr. V. KOPAL (Czech Republic):  Thank you very much Mr. Chairman.  First of all, because I speak for the first time, I would like to warmly congratulate you on your election and wish you well in dealing with all issues that will be under our discussion.  I also appreciate very much the work that you used to fulfil when considering item 10 of our agenda as Chairman of the Working Group on the Preliminary Draft Space Protocol, UNIDROIT.  When we were coming to this session you kindly indicated to me that you might nominate me for this position in the Working Group as your successor and I replied to you that I would be willing to assume this role unless you find anybody else to do it because I do not wish to laugh at the Chair too much.  And if you find somebody else, so I will be quite happy but unless you find anybody else, I am ready to do this task and to Chair this Working Group.  But, of course, I am not quite sure whether I will be as efficient in this position as you used to be.  Thank you very much.


The CHAIRMAN:  Thank you Professor Kopal.  I think that the Subcommittee will agree with me that you are the most suitable person for chairing this complex issue of the draft Space Assets Protocol to the UNIDROIT Convention of Cape Town.  So I would like to propose once again you as Chairman of this Working Group.


Is there any objection to that?


It is so decided.

Thank you very much.  I extend to Professor Kopal my congratulations and best wishes for a successful series of meetings during this session of the Legal Subcommittee.

Utilization of Conference Services


Distinguished delegates, I have now to say a few words about the utilization of the Conference Services.  This is a duty to me and I would like to say that, as you are well aware, the question of how Conference Services are utilized by United Nations bodies is of great concern to the General Assembly due to the high cost of these services and the current financial constraints faced by the entire Organization.  In this connection, I am happy to draw your attention to the fact that for a number of years our Subcommittee has worked to achieve real and constant savings in this area.  We have been able to achieve these savings by adopting certain measures to ensure that the Subcommittee effectively utilizes the conference resources put at our disposal.


You will recall that for the last two years the Subcommittee has agreed that a flexible organization of work based upon these measures should continue to serve as the basis for organizing the work of the Subcommittee.  I would once again like to propose that the Subcommittee adopt a similar flexible organization of work to serve as the basis for organizing the work of this present session.


Are there any objections to proceeding in this manner?


Seeing none.


It is so decided.
Schedule of meetings


Distinguished delegates, we have now to deal with the schedule of meetings.


As has been the case in previous years, and unless agreed otherwise, we shall meet each day in this Conference Room and begin our work promptly at 10.00 a.m. for the morning session and 3.00 p.m. for the afternoon session.


With regard to the schedule of meetings and the allocation of time among the substantive agenda items, I would now like to draw your attention to the indicative schedule of work set out in the Annex to document A/AC.105/C.2/L.247.


A two-week schedule has been provided on pages 5-7 of document L.247 to assist the Subcommittee in its planning.  I would request the cooperation of delegations in adopting as flexible an approach as possible to this indicative schedule and urge that close attention be paid to the announcements of the Chairman and published daily journal in this regard.  I would also request that in order to ensure the best use of our meeting time, any delegation that plans to deliver statements or to make presentations under particular items for specific meetings coordinate its plans with the Secretariat as early as possible.


Having said that, I would still like to outline a tentative schedule for the next three meetings.  This morning, we shall shortly proceed with the general exchange of views.  This afternoon, we would continue with the general exchange of views and, time permitting, begin consideration of agenda item 6, Status and Application of the Five United Nations Treaties on Outer Space.  I am informed that the Director-General of the United Nations Office at Vienna, Mr. Antonio Maria Costa, would like to address the Subcommittee this afternoon.  With the concurrence of the Subcommittee, I would invite Mr. Costa to make a statement at this afternoon’s meeting.


As a fitting introduction to the Symposium this evening, organized by the International Institute of Space Law of the International Astronautical Federation and the European Centre for Space Law, there will be a reception organized by the IISL in the Mozart Room of the Vienna International Centre Restaurant, at the adjournment of this morning’s session at 1.00 p.m.  The Restaurant is located on the ground floor of the ‘F’ building.


I remind you that the Symposium will be held at the adjournment of this afternoon’s session in Conference Room III.  The theme of the Symposium is “New Developments and the Legal Framework Covering the Exploitation of the Resources of the Moon”.


I would like also to inform delegates that at 6.00 p.m., following the Symposium, there will be an opening ceremony for the exhibition on the Algerian Space Programme at the Rotunda in the ‘C’ building followed by a reception kindly hosted by Algeria.


Tomorrow morning, we will again take up the general exchange of views and thereafter continue our work on item 6.  Time permitting, the Working Group on item 6 might convene its first meeting.


Are there any questions or comments regarding the schedule of work that I have just outlined?


I see none.  We will proceed accordingly.

Statement by the Director of the United Nations Office for Outer Space Affairs


Distinguished delegates, before we commence with our general exchange of views, I would like to inform you that I have received a request from the Director of the Office for Outer Space Affairs for the opportunity to briefly address the Legal Subcommittee at this morning’s meeting.  Therefore, if there are no objections, I would like to give the floor at this time to the Director of the Office for Outer Space Affairs, and, on behalf of the Legal Subcommittee, invite him to deliver his statement.


Seeing no objections, I give the floor to the Director of the Office for Outer Space Affairs, Mr. Sergio Camacho.


Mr. S. CAMACHO (Director, United Nations Office for Outer Space Affairs):  Thank you very much Mr. Chairman.  First of all, I would also like to express my congratulations at your election and assure you that the Office for Outer Space Affairs will provide the support that you need to carry out your work successfully.


Mr. Chairman and distinguished delegates, thank you for allowing me the opportunity to address the Legal Subcommittee in order to briefly review the work of the Office for Outer Space Affairs relating to international space law over the last year and the plans for the future.


The year 2004 marks the tenth anniversary since the Office for Outer Space Affairs began servicing the Legal Subcommittee.  This role, which was formerly mandated to the Office for Legal Affairs, was assumed by the Office following its relocation to Vienna in 1993.  With the assumption of those duties and the additional human resources provided as a result, the Office expanded its activities in relation to space law.  UNISPACE III provided a further impetus to improve upon previous efforts and initiatives and I am pleased to report to you today on some of the highlights of the past year.


With regard to responsibilities under the outer space treaties, in 2003, the Office continued to discharge the responsibilities of the Secretary-General under the United Nations treaties on outer space.  With reference to the 1976 Convention on Registration of Objects Launched into Outer Space and General Assembly resolution 1721 (XVI) B of 20 December 1961, the Office continued to maintain the United Nations Register of objects launched into outer space.  Information received in accordance with the Registration Convention, as well as the General Assembly resolution that I just quoted, is circulated to all Member States and can be found, respectively, in document series ST/SG/SER.E/1 through 445 and for the other series in documents A/AC.105/INF.1 through 409.


In the past year, 12 countries and one intergovernmental organization furnished information in accordance with the United Nations treaties on outer space.


The Office also continued to disseminate information provided by Member States under Article XI of the 1967 Outer Space Treaty.  In order to give full effect to the concept of immediate and effective dissemination of information provided by States in accordance with the treaty and bearing in mind Principle 5 of the 1992 Principles Relevant to the Use of Nuclear Power Sources in Outer Space, together with the International Atomic Energy Agency and other United Nations agencies and international organizations, the Office co-sponsored in 2002 the Joint Radiation Emergency Plan of the International Organizations.


The Joint Plan describes the coordination and respective arrangements of the relevant international organizations in preparing for and responding to nuclear accidents and radiological emergencies.  The role of the Office and its coordination with other agencies of the United Nations system is cast within the context of a specific category of radiological emergency, which is the possible or actual re-entry of a space object with nuclear power sources on board.


Recently, upon request from the International Atomic Energy Agency, the Office provided information on a space object that was recovered in Argentina on 21 January 2004.  The information provided by the Office led to the positive identification of the space object and its State of Registry.


Since UNISPACE III, the Office has intensified its efforts to promote and disseminate information relating to space law.


Regarding publications, studies and background documents, the Office continues to produce annually a number of documents and publications relating to space law.  The following documents were published in the past year.


The current status of signatures, ratifications and accessions to the various multilateral international agreements relating to activities in outer space.  The report is produced on the basis of information provided to the Office by the Depositories for such agreements and appears as an insert to the regular publication United Nations Treaties and Principles on Outer Space.


Another publication was Highlights in Space 2003 which was produced in cooperation with the International Astronautical Federation and particularly the International Institute of Space Law.


You have already been informed that the Office prepared an analytical summary of the replies to the questionnaire on possible legal issues with regard to aerospace objects.


The Office also prepared a publication on Education Opportunities in Space Law, a directory of institutions teaching law and the Proceedings of the United Nations/International Institute of Air and Space Law Workshop on Capacity Building in Space Law that was held in The Hague, The Netherlands, in November 2002.


One of the first actions by the Office following UNISPACE III was to improve access to readily available information on space law through the World Wide Web.  This was achieved by developing a web page dedicated to space law, a page that is periodically updated.


In addition to the texts of the outer space treaties and principles, the texts of national space laws and regulations from different States, the reports and selected documents and studies of the Legal Subcommittee and the unedited transcripts of the Subcommittee, you will also now find the proceedings of the United Nations Workshops on Space Law on the website of the Office.


I am pleased to announce the launch of a new initiative aimed at increasing public awareness of United Nations space law events and activities, as broadly as possible.  Space Law Update is a new electronic publication containing information on matters relating to space law and international cooperation.  The publication focuses on the space law activities of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space, its Legal Subcommittee and those of the Office.  The information contained therein is aimed at a broad audience including policy- and decision-makers, educators and students of space law, as well as space law practitioners.


The publication is circulated by means of electronic mail and will also be made available on the website of the Office.  The first issue was circulated in advance of this session of the Legal Subcommittee and contained information on the work of the current session of the Subcommittee, on the United Nations/Republic of Korea Workshop on Space Law, held last November, on the Status of the Treaties as well as information on the materials and documents available on the website of the Office.


This publication, Space Law Update, will be available, free of charge, to any person who is interested in receiving a copy and subscribes to the mailing list by completing the registration form.  Hard copies of the first issue of the Space Law Update, as well as other registration forms, have been placed on the table in the back of this room for your convenience.


The Office hopes that the Space Law Update will serve as a useful tool for increasing awareness among policy- and decision-makers of the importance of the United Nations work in the area of international space law through this Legal Subcommittee.


In the past year, the Office for Outer Space Affairs continued to be called upon to serve as a source of information and substantive advice on international space law and legal issues relating to activities in outer space.  The Office fulfilled this role, within the limits of its capacity, in response to various requests and queries from United Nations entities, national governments, intergovernmental and non-governmental international organizations, private companies with space-related activities, academic and educational institutions, representatives of the press and even from the general public.


The Office also continued to make presentations on space law and the work of the Committee and its Subcommittees to groups that visit the Vienna International Centre and who come from within and outside Austria, as well as at events organized by organizations other than the United Nations.


The Office continues its activities to enhance capacity-building in space law particularly for the benefit of developing countries.


Building upon the success of the first United Nations Workshop on Space Law, the Office organized the second Workshop, together with the Government of the Republic of Korea, under the title “United Nations Treaties on Outer Space:  Actions at the National Level”.  The Workshop was held at the Korea Aerospace Research Institute, known as KARI, in Daejeon, Republic of Korea, from 3-6 November 2003, and it was held for the benefit of countries in the Asia-Pacific region.


The Workshop promoted the understanding, acceptance and implementation of the United Nations treaties and principles on outer space.  Approximately 97 participants from 27 countries attended the Workshop, of which 17 countries were from Asia-Pacific region.  The programme of the Workshop aimed at maximizing both substantive discussions among experts in space law as well as increasing the knowledge of professionals relatively new to the field.  Participants received a detailed briefing on the United Nations treaties and principles on outer space, as well as national registries and licensing regimes and discussed specific issues related to the treaties.  In addition, the Workshop also benefited from detailed briefings on the national space policies of 10 countries, including two countries from outside the Asia-Pacific region.


We would like to express our sincere gratitude to the Government of Korea for its support of the Workshop.  The Ministry of Foreign Affairs, the Ministry of Science and Technology and the Korea Aerospace Research Institute provided essential support to the Office in organizing the Workshop by supporting the participation of a number of experts, organizing special events for the participants as well as for providing excellent meeting facilities.


I am pleased to inform you that the print version of the Proceedings of the United Nations/Republic of Korea Workshop will be made available to you next week.  The print version contains all the papers submitted to the Office prior to or immediately following the Workshop.  The Office will also distribute a CD-ROM version in the coming weeks.  The CD-ROM version will not only contain the papers in the printed version but will also include the Power Point presentations delivered during the Workshop.


With respect to technical assistance, in 2003, at the request of the Government of Algeria, the Office provided technical assistance to support the organization of a one-day conference at the Parliament of Algeria by arranging for an internationally renown expert to deliver a presentation at the Conference on the work of the Committee and the benefits of becoming party to the United Nations treaties on outer space.  The Conference aimed at promoting space activities within Algeria, including the importance of space law.  Both legislators and general public interested in space activities participated in this Conference.


And I would add that we believed that having access to legislators to brief them on the importance and the benefits of adherence to the treaties was one of the very good forms of reaching those that eventually would make the decisions to sign and ratify the treaties.


In 2004, in addition to its regular duties and within its existing human and financial resources, the Office hopes to continue and expand its activities to build capacity in space law and to promote the development of space law.


Together with the Government of Brazil, the Office will organize the third United Nations Workshop on Space Law, most likely in November 2004, in Rio de Janeiro.  As this activity is in its initial preparatory phase, further information on the Workshop, including the application forms, will be placed on the website of the Office once the arrangements have been finalized.


With regard to the dissemination of information, the Office will continue to explore various possibilities to expand avenues for disseminating information relating to space law so that it reaches the widest possible audience or public.  These possibilities include cooperating, where possible, with various space law institutions to update and make accessible a variety of documents, materials and information resources that would be useful to both government officials and academia, particularly those in developing countries.  The pooling of human resources on mutually beneficial activities will allow the Office to increase its capacity to deliver essential products that would build upon the work and achievements of the Subcommittee in relation to space law.


The Office will continue to provide assistance and information to Member States, as called for within the context of the Strategy for an Era of Application of International Law, which requests each office, department, programme, fund and agency of the United Nations to review its current activities and consider what else it might do, within its existing mandate and, given existing resources, to promote the application of international law, and to provide technical assistance to help Governments implement their commitments under the treaties to which they are or might wish to become parties.


Mr. Chairman and distinguished delegates, I would like to conclude by taking this opportunity to reaffirm the commitment of our Office to serving the interests of Member States in the area of space law.  I would once again invite the members of the Subcommittee to reflect on how the Office might provide additional legal services and more actively contribute to meeting the future needs of Member States on matters of space law and regulation.  We particularly look forward to the proposals that the Subcommittee may have within the context of the implementation of the recommendations of UNISPACE III, on how the Office can strengthen capacity-building in space law, in particular in the developing countries.


Thank you very much for your attention.


The CHAIRMAN:  Thank you Mr. Camacho.  I thank very much the Director of the Office for Outer Space Affairs for his informative statement about the remarkable work made by the Office for Outer Space Affairs on international space law over the last year and the plans for the future.  Personally speaking, I would like to join the Director in expressing my sincere gratitude to the Government of Korea for its support to the Second Workshop on Space Law and for the high quality of that event.  I thank also the Government of Brazil for having accepted to host the third one.


Distinguished delegates, on a practical matter, please I would like to remind you to switch off your mobile phones while in this Conference Room.  The signals interfere with the simultaneous interpretation services provided to you as well as the recordings that are made for the purposes of preparing unedited transcripts that will be made available on the Office for Outer Space Affairs website.

General exchange of views (agenda item 5)


Distinguished delegates, I would now suggest that in the time remaining for this morning’s meeting, we begin with item 5 on our agenda, General Exchange of Views.


I have some speakers on my list and the first speaker is the distinguished delegate of Colombia on behalf of GRULAC.  Please Ambassador Arévalo, you have the floor.


Mr. C. ARÉVALO YEPES (Colombia) (interpretation from Spanish):  Mr. Chairman.  To begin, on behalf of the countries of Latin America and the Caribbean, I would like to express our sincere congratulations to you Mr. Chairman on your election and our satisfaction at seeing you presiding over the work of this Subcommittee.  GRULAC is convinced that under your skilled leadership, the work of this forty-third session will be crowned with success.


We would also like to pay special tribute to Professor Vladimir Kopal for his invaluable and very worthy contribution to space law.  We are sure that his capacity as the new Chair of the Working Group for the UNIDROIT Protocol, we will continue to be privileged to benefit from his experience and knowledge.


I would also like to take this opportunity to greet the members of the Office for Outer Space Affairs who are at the podium with you and particularly we would like to congratulate the Director, Mr. Sergio Camacho, for his very effective work and for his efficiency and for the tenth anniversary of the Office for Outer Space Affairs.


Mr. Chairman, GRULAC is pleased to note the substantial progress made in preparing the report of the Committee on the implementation of recommendations for UNISPACE III whereby the Action Team reports will be one of the main inputs to be considered by the General Assembly of the United Nations in the context of UNISPACE III + 5.  The countries in this region have actively participated in the Action Team meetings, particularly those that were most closely related to the region’s needs.  In this context, we are fully prepared to participate in the second round of informal consultations which are to be held during this session.


GRULAC would also like to indicate its satisfaction for the management by the Pro Tempore Secretariat of the Fourth CEA in implementing the Action Plan and the main thrust of the Cartagena Declaration, particularly with regard to the mechanisms for cooperation and coordination in space activities in the region.  And likewise, we support the holding of a seminar on legal issues for the Americas to be held in Brazil which will analyze the state-of-the-art of space legislation and other related matters.


Amongst the activities provided by the Pro Tempore Secretariat and planned by them, the Group also supports all initiatives related to the development and evolution of a legal framework for countries in the region and establishing liaison with each country.


Mr. Chairman, GRULAC would like to reiterate its decisive commitment to all measures related to achieving universal adherence to the five United Nations treaties on the peaceful use and exploration of outer space.  We are fully aware that a constant and ongoing increase in the development of space activities makes it all the more obvious that there is a need for a legal framework for space which will be implemented in a universal manner and this is a priority in order to promote knowledge, acceptance and application of the treaties and principles of the United Nations in this regard.  In this context, GRULAC is prepared to study the possibilities of adopting a single convention in order to consolidate the universal nature of outer space law.


With regard to geostationary orbit, GRULAC would like to reiterate its position on this matter which is that exploiting this very limited natural resource should be done in a rational manner and should be available to all countries regardless of their technical capacities and thus providing them with an opportunity to have access to the geostationary orbit under equitable conditions.  This, taking into account the needs and interests of developing nations as well as the geographic position of specific countries and taking into account the International Telecommunication Union’s agreement in this regard.


Mr. Chairman, in this context, the Group would like to be explicit once again in expressing its satisfaction by the agreement achieved by this Subcommittee during the thirty-ninth session and later approved by the General Assembly.


All coordination amongst countries with a view to using the geostationary orbit should be considered in that the access to the orbit must be equitable and must preserve the rights of developing nations and be in conformity with the International Telecommunication Union Radiocommunications Regulations.


Mr. Chairman, turning now to the UNIDROIT issue with regard to real guarantees internationally for mobile equipment and assets and given the draft of the Protocol which is related to on specific issues of space assets, GRULAC would like to reiterate its view that there is a need for public international law to prevail as reflected in the treaties and principles of the United Nations on outer space for which we have also the norms of private law which is contained in the Protocol.


In this context, it is relevant to recall the primacy of States in developing space activities.


In this regard, GRULAC would like to highlight the importance of a very careful examination of the possibility of the United Nations acting as an oversight authority with regard to the UNIDROIT Protocol and draft project with regard to specific issues related to space assets.


In this regard, we must bear in mind that the mandate of the current activities of the United Nations and the risks of incurring such responsibility with regard to damages and liabilities are very important and could lead to expenditures which should also be taken into account.  Thank you very much Mr. Chairman.


The CHAIRMAN:  (interpretation from Spanish)  Thank you.  And through you, I would like to thank all members of GRULAC.  I truly hope to be able to count on your cooperation as First Vice-President of COPUOS and as representative of GRULAC and the members with you.


(Continued in English) The distinguished representative of the United States of America and I give the floor to Mr. Hodgkins.


Mr. K. HODGKINS (United States of America):  Thank you Mr. Chairman.  I would like to begin by congratulating you on your election as Chairman of this Subcommittee.  My delegation is pleased that you have taken on this responsibility and we are certain that this Subcommittee will continue to make important contributions to the refinement and development of outer space law under your leadership.


I would also like to express my delegation’s deep appreciation to Dr. Kopal for his superb work as past Chairman of the Subcommittee.


It is a pleasure to be here in Vienna again to meet with this distinguished group of legal experts.  Our last session was a very productive one and we look forward to continued progress in addressing the issues of practical concern to all of us.  COPUOS and this Subcommittee have a distinguished history of working through consensus to develop space law in a manner that promotes, rather than hinders, space exploration.  In particular, this Subcommittee should be commended for its role in establishing the core outer space treaties, the Outer Space Treaty, the Rescue and Return Agreement and the Liability and Registration Conventions.  Under the legal framework of these treaties, space exploration by nations, international organizations and now private entities has flourished.  As a result, space technology and services contribute immeasurably to economic growth and improvements in the quality of life around the world.


This session is also an opportunity for us to consider the fact that the world remains far from general acceptance of the four core space law instruments.  Many States have not accepted key treaties, including some members of COPUOS.  This Subcommittee should invite States to consider ratifying and implementing the four core space law instruments cited above.  And, of course, it should encourage States that have accepted the core instruments to look at the sufficiency of their nation’s laws to implement them.  Parties ought to ensure that they are indeed doing what they have promised they will do.


The space law instruments have established a framework that encourages the creation and sharing of benefits from the exploration and use of outer space.  Articles 1 and 2 of the Outer Space Treaty in particular set forth key principles:  that the exploration and use of outer space is to be carried out for the benefit and in the interests of all peoples; that space exploration and use are open on a non-discriminatory basis; that there is freedom of scientific investigation in outer space; and that outer space is not subject to national appropriation.  The United States fully supports these principles and remains highly engaged in activities that benefit non-space-faring nations as well as other space-faring ones.  Data from the United States weather satellites are routinely provided to users around the globe on a full and open basis.  These data are invaluable for a variety of functions, including severe weather forecasting and disaster management.  In addition, the United States Government will continue to provide service from the Global Positioning System, or GPS, for civil, commercial and scientific use on a continuous, worldwide basis, free of direct user fees.  This is true today and will be equally true in the future.


Finally, United States space and Earth science data are shared with the world scientific community through cooperative programmes or by making them available in accessible data archives, some at no cost and other data only at the cost of reproduction.  These include data relevant for fundamental science research as well as data relevant for key applications such as sustainable development.


Before turning to the work of the Subcommittee for this session, I would like to provide some recent information about United States space activities.  As you may be aware, on 14 January of this year, President Bush announced a new United States space exploration vision.  This vision will serve as the centrepiece of United States civil space activity in the future.  President Bush, in describing the new vision as a journey and not a race, was conscious of the role that international cooperation could play in achieving the vision.  The President committed the United States to a long-term human and robotic programme to explore the solar system, starting with a return to the Moon that will ultimately enable future exploration of Mars and other destinations.  The President’s vision affirms our nation’s commitment to manned space exploration.  It gives NASA a new focus and clear objectives.  It will be affordable and sustainable while maintaining the highest levels of safety.


When we met last year, the United States had only recently experienced the tragic loss of Space Shuttle Columbia.  Since that time, the Space Shuttle fleet has been grounded and NASA has been focusing its efforts on determining the causes of the accident and making the necessary changes to allow it to continue Shuttle operations.  As you may be aware, the Columbia Accident Investigation Board released its report and findings late last summer.  NASA has endorsed the findings and recommendations of the Accident Board and is working diligently to implement those recommendations fully.  At present, NASA is pursuing a target data of March 2005 to resume Space Shuttle flight.


Throughout the accident investigation, and during the development of the new United States space exploration vision, the International Space Station programme has remained a high priority for the United States, as well as for our international partners.  The partnership has worked closely to overcome the challenges created by the loss of Columbia and their efforts have sustained a crew on orbit without interruption.  The new United States plan for space exploration includes plans for finishing construction and full utilization of the International Space Station.


Mr. Chairman, as we proceed with our work at this session, I would like to reflect once again on the extraordinary record of success this Subcommittee has had in advancing the field of space law.  It seems to me that much of the success is due to this Subcommittee’s ability to focus on practical problems and to address any such problems via a consensus-based and results-oriented process.  We should aim in our discussions to continue that tradition and to avoid the temptation to focus on theoretical rather than practical issues.  In addition, the Subcommittee’s success may be attributed to its avoidance of protracted debate on extraneous political issues.


This year, the Subcommittee has on its agenda two items that build on its strength in addressing practical issues.  As it has for several years, this Subcommittee is considering the possibility of a Space Assets Protocol to the UNIDROIT Convention on International Interests in Mobile Equipment.  When this Subcommittee began its work 40 years ago, the issues under consideration primarily concerned State-conducted or State-procured outer space activities.  Today, the landscape is considerably different, as the past decade has seen a tremendous rise in commercial use of outer space.  The level of interest in a Space Assets Protocol is indicative of the importance that private activities now hold for the future development of outer space activities and the need to facilitate the establishment of adequate financing mechanisms for such activities.  UNIDROIT convened its first intergovernmental negotiating session on the draft Space Assets Protocol in December of 2003.  My Government was pleased to participate in that session, along with many other members of this Subcommittee and the United Nations Office for Outer Space Affairs.  We look forward to continuing to work towards an instrument that will facilitate financing of commercial space activities.


Also on this Subcommittee’s agenda for this session is a new item on the practice of States and international organizations in registering space objects.  We are pleased that this Subcommittee has taken up this issue and look forward to providing a report on United States practice, as well as hearing from other States and international organizations.


Thank you for your consideration, Mr. Chairman.  My delegation looks forward to a productive session.


The CHAIRMAN:  I thank you very much distinguished representative of the United States of America for your broad statement and I thank you for the kind words addressed to the Chair.


I have now on my list the distinguished representative of Brazil.  Brazil, you have the floor Sir.


Mr. R. DE ALENCAR LIMA (Brazil):  Thank you very much Mr. Chairman.  As it is the first time I am addressing this Subcommittee, I would like to express the congratulations in the name of the Brazilian delegation for your election to preside over the forty-third session of the Legal Subcommittee.  I would also like to convey to you this delegation’s full support on your task to conduct the works of the Subcommittee.


We would also like to express our full agreement with the statement made by the distinguished Ambassador of Colombia in the name of GRULAC.


Mr. Chairman, the delegation of Brazil has been guided during the works of the Subcommittee by principles that are considered very important to my country in matters related to outer space, that is, above all, our full commitment to the work being done by the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space.  Hence, we continue to stress our point of view in favour of strengthening of this Legal Subcommittee, which shall not continue without taking into account the interests and needs of developing countries.


In this context, we would also like to emphasize the importance given by the Brazilian Government to the organization and coordination by the Legal Subcommittee of as many studies as possible in order to evaluate the level of applicability and efficacy of the Earth remote sensing from outer space principles established in 1986.


Mr. Chairman, as the Brazilian Government has already mentioned on the report on activities of Member States and in the forty-first session of the Scientific and Technical Subcommittee, Brazil has been developing the VLS-1, classified as a small satellite launch vehicle.  The trails for qualification in flight have been so far frustrated.  Recently, on 22 August 2003, a tragic accident occurred a few days before the launching of the third prototype.  Twenty-one technicians lost their lives.  The Brazilian Government takes again this opportunity to thank all the messages of sorrow and sympathy received from governmental and non-governmental institutions of many countries.


As a matter of fact, the Brazilian Government has conducted, in partnership with civil society and the families of the victims, intensive investigations regarding the causes of the accident.  On 18 December 2003, the Brazilian Government published a federal law allowing full compensation for the victims’ families.


My delegation would also like to reaffirm that the VLS programme will continue and the next launching is scheduled to take place within three years, and by no means, this tragic accident will negatively affect the national space programme in all its main segments.


In this context, we would also like to mention the signing between the Governments of Brazil and Ukraine on 9 October 2003 of a bilateral treaty on the use of the space launching facilities at Alcântara by the Ukrainian vehicle Cyclone-4.  As a consequence of this instrument, the Brazilian Government is planning to invest in improving the infrastructure of the Alcântara  Space Launching Centre.  In addition, a bi-national company is being established in order to commercialize future space launches from Alcântara with the use of the Ukrainian vehicle Cyclone-4.  As a result of this partnership, the Brazilian Government hopes that the international community will be able to count on Alcântara Space Launching Centre as another efficient and financially attractive option for space vehicle launching.


Mr. Chairman, regarding the successful satellite programme the Brazilian Government has established with the Government of China, this delegation would also like to mention the recent successful launching of the Second China/Brazil Earth Resources Satellite, CBERS-2.  We would like also to point out that the quality of the images received from the CBERS-2 demonstrates a considerable improvement in relation to the first satellite, CBERS-1.  In Brazil, the Ministry of Science and Technology is responsible for establishing a data policy destined to regulate the diffusion of these images.  Brazil and China are also jointly considering the possibility of making the products of CBERS-2 available to other countries.


Finally, Mr. Chairman, as already been mentioned in the forty-first session of the Scientific and Technical Subcommittee, the Brazilian Government would like to inform the Legal Subcommittee on Space Law that Brazil will host, in November 2004, in Rio de Janeiro, the Third Conference on Space Law.


Thank you Mr. Chairman.


The CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much distinguished delegate of Brazil.  Thank you very much for your statement and for your kind words and expression of support.  I believe that this Subcommittee would like to join the Committee and the Scientific and Technical Subcommittee in expressing its sympathy and solidarity with Brazil for the tragic accident in August 2003.


Thank you.  I now have on my list the distinguished delegate of Canada.  Canada, you have the floor.


Mr. D. S. PROUDFOOT (Canada):  Thank you Mr. Chairman.  The Canadian delegation would like to congratulate you upon your election as Chairman of the Legal Subcommittee and expresses its satisfaction at seeing you chair the debates.  If your work as Chairman of the UNIDROIT Conference, held last December in Rome, on the Preliminary Draft Space Protocol on Matters Specific to Space Assets to the Convention on International Interests in Mobile Equipment, to be taken as an indication of the future, the Canadian delegation is confident that the Legal Subcommittee will be in very good hands indeed under your chairmanship.


The Canadian delegation would also like to take this opportunity to express its gratitude to Professor Vladimir Kopal of the Czech Republic for his work as Chairman of the Legal Subcommittee.  Professor Kopal’s commitment to and enlightened leadership of the work of the Legal Subcommittee, has led to a process of renewal which will help ensuring meaning and purpose to yearly meetings such as this one and will contribute in preserving the lofty idea that international law will continue to rule the relations between nations also in outer space.


Finally, I would like to also thank the Director, Dr. Camacho for his comprehensive summary of the Office for Outer Space Affairs legal activities.


(continued in French) Mr. Chairman, the Canadian delegation would also like to take this opportunity to once again express its support for the United Nations treaty regime which is at present governing the space activities of our respective nations.  It goes without saying that Canada is open to all possible suggestions as to the ways and means to improve this regime.  This said, the Canadian delegation would like to reiterate its position in that it feels that this regime, up until now at least, has well served the needs of the international community as regards to outer space law and that at this moment in time it is not necessary in any way to cast the basic principles thereof into question.  The various specific comments that we may wish to express during our debates will speak in favour of the evolution of the already existing legal regime.  We feel that this regime is perfectible certainly but does not contain any basic shortcoming within it which could in any way justify a general casting into question or revision of its basis.


Canada would like to support the efforts which have recently been made by our Subcommittee to bring nations in our world to signing and ratifying already existing treaties and we believe that the Subcommittee should pursue its efforts along these lines.


In this connection, the Canadian delegation is particularly satisfied to see that within the agenda of our work we have comprised item 12 which has to do with the practice of States and the international organizations concerning the registration of space objects.  The Canadian delegation hopes that the work of the Subcommittee on this item will highlight national practices, will assist Member States in identifying common practices and possibly also assist States not only in signing and ratifying the 1976 Convention on the Registration of Space Objects but also in identifying practices which they believe to be most closely aligned to their international obligations.


I would like to conclude, Mr. Chairman, by assuring you of the pursued support of the Canadian delegation in your conduct of this Legal Subcommittee session.  Thank you.


The CHAIRMAN:  (interpretation from French):  Thank you very much delegate of Canada for your expression of support for the Chair’s efforts.


(Continued in English) The Italian delegation.  Ambassador de Ceglie, you have the floor please.


Mr. G. DE CEGLIE (Italy):  Thank you Mr. Chairman.  Mr. Chairman and distinguished delegates, first of all, let me note with great satisfaction the successful implementation of the new procedures of election and rotation of the officers of the Committee and of its two Subcommittees.  I would like to thank in this respect the Austrian delegation for the efforts which it made in this direction.


With the same feeling of satisfaction, I wish to congratulate you Sir for being Chairman of this Legal Subcommittee.  As Professor of International Law at the University of Rome and Advisor to the Italian Minister of Foreign Affairs for space matters, you are certainly highly qualified for this job.


Mr. Chairman, I would like to confirm the full support of the Italian delegation to you and to the Office for Outer Space Affairs.  We are confident in your ability and determination in leading the works of this Committee for the next two years, taking into account that we consider the role of the Legal Subcommittee very relevant and significant in the framework of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space, of the United Nations system in general, and in particular of space world activities.


Now let me briefly review the items of our agenda in order to express some general considerations and comments.


With respect to item 6, Mr. Chairman, regarding the status and application of the five United Nations treaties on outer space, you are aware that the Italian delegation actively followed and promoted the analysis and discussion of the subject, being convinced of the need that all Member States ratify the conventions and promote the knowledge of space law.  We appreciated the establishment of a working group on this item under the leadership of Professor Cassapoglou of Greece.  In addition, the Italian delegation supports the initiative of Germany in preparing a draft resolution concerning the launching State concept for consideration by the General Assembly.


With respect to item 7, the Italian delegation takes note with great interest of the information on the activities of international organizations relating to space law.  I would like to mention especially document A/AC.105/822 on the coordination of space-related activities within the United Nations system for the period 2004-2005 in which we noted the progress made by some international entities.  In particular, I should like to mention here the report of the Group of Experts on the Ethics of Outer Space, established in 2001, in order to contribute to the work of the World Commission on the Ethics of Scientific Knowledge and Technology of UNESCO.

Also I would like to mention the confirmation of metadata standard ISO 19115, validated by FAO, to implement the standard as the basis for its GeoNetwork metadata catalogue.


Again, it is very relevant to mention the adoption of the Code of Ethics for health information by the WHO Regional Office for the Eastern Mediterranean, as well as the interest of IMO for satellite communications, navigation systems and data exchange related to the safety on the sea and security in ports and on ships.


Finally, the activities of the European Center for Space Law are always supported, encouraged and promoted by the Italian Focal Point.


With respect to item 10 regarding the draft UNIDROIT Protocol on Matters Specific to Space Assets, our delegation has promoted the first exchange of information on the subject of the Convention on International Interests in Mobile Equipment between UNIDROIT and the Legal Subcommittee.  In December 2003, the first intergovernmental session for the elaboration of the Protocol was held in Rome, under the chairmanship of our present Chairman.  The Working Group of the Legal Subcommittee will play a relevant role in the future activities concerning this agenda item.


The Italian delegation attributes great importance to this legal instrument for the protection of investments in space activities.


In particular, Italy is in favour of the possibility of the United Nations serving as Supervisory Authority under the preliminary draft Protocol.


With reference to item 11, we appreciated the draft report prepared by the Office for Outer Space Affairs and the Chairman of the Working Group on the Implementation of the Recommendations of UNISPACE III, in particular regarding the Legal Subcommittee contributions.  We would like to encourage the informal consultations on this subject during this session.


Finally, concerning the practice of States in registering space objects, Italy submitted its report to the Secretary-General of the United Nations.  On the specific item, the Italian delegation will present a statement.


The foregoing are, in fact, preliminary general views of the Italian delegation which will, of course, will intervene on the individual items in the course of the session as may be appropriate.  Thank you Mr. Chairman.


The CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much Ambassador de Ceglie for your intervention.


And I now see the delegation of Germany asking for the floor.  I give the floor to Germany.  Please, you have the floor.


Mr. S. KRAUSPE (Germany):  Thank you Mr. Chairman.  On behalf of the German delegation, I would like to express our pleasure in seeing you presiding this forty-third session of the Legal Subcommittee of COPUOS.  We are fully convinced that your comprehensive knowledge and experience will ensure that much will be accomplished during the next two weeks.  Let me assure you that the German delegation will spare no effort to assist you.


Since I am heading the German delegation for the first time, let me grasp the opportunity to say that I am in particular pleased for a close and fruitful cooperation with all delegations for our mutual benefit.


The German delegation would like to focus this year on the launching State concept.  Now, our intention is to reach the consensus that we were already very close to last year.  If we were not to pass the launching State concept, the efforts and the hard work during the last four years, and particularly in the respective Working Group, of all participants, were in vain.  We believe that this should not happen and, therefore, we again submitted a respective draft resolution, co-sponsored explicitly by a number of Member States, a draft resolution that will be dealt with in the Working Group on the Status and Application of the Five United Nations Treaties on Outer Space, headed by our distinguished Greek colleague, Dr. Cassapoglou.


Recalling the spirit of the Working Group and its work on the launching State concept and its decision to adopt the launching State concept by consensus, we are convinced that it will be possible to accomplish a positive result this year.  Thank you.


The CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much distinguished delegate of Germany for your statement and your kind words and I am sure that the Subcommittee will do its best efforts in order to achieve positive results.


I do not have any other delegation wishing to ask for the floor so I have an observer which asked for the floor, the International Astronautical Federation.  Ms. Rosa Ramirez de Arellano, you have the floor please.


Ms. R.-M. RAMIREZ DE ARELLANO (International Astronautical Federation) (interpretation from Spanish):  Thank you Mr. Chairman.  On behalf of the International Astronautical Federation, and in my personal capacity, I would like to congratulate you upon your assumption of the chairmanship.  We are sure that, because of your high personal qualities and your professional qualities and qualifications, we will be enjoying a truly remarkable chairmanship.


I would like to thank Professor Kopal as well.  Under his mandate, international space law has progressed.  I would like to also greet Mr. Sergio Camacho, Director of the Office for Outer Space Affairs, and I certainly would like to say that the Office for Outer Space Affairs has played a truly important role.


I will now continue in English.


(Continued in English) Mr. President, ladies and gentlemen, on behalf of the President of the International Astronautical Federation, Dr. Marcio N. Barbosa, the Federation is pleased to greet and congratulate you on the conduction of the work carried out at this meeting.


The Federation, in the capacity of observer, regards the work conducted by this Subcommittee as highly important.  With pleasure, the Federation has followed and participated very actively, through the International Institute of Space Law in the different meetings and symposia that had been held by this Legal Subcommittee.  On this date, a symposium will be held with the topic “New Developments and the Legal Framework Covering the Exploitation of the Resources of the Moon” and sponsored by the International Institute of Space Law and the European Center for Space Law.


On item 7 of the agenda of this meeting, Ms. Tanja Masson-Zwaan, Secretary of the Institute, shall present a report on the activities related to space law that would be carried out in 2003.


Mr. President, from 4-8 October of this year, the Federation, the International Institute of Space Law and the International Astronautical Academy shall hold the Fifty-fifth International Astronautical Congress in Vancouver, Canada, with the topic “Infinite Possibilities, Global Realities”.  Within the Congress, the Forty-Seventh Colloquium on the Law of Outer Space shall be held where the following issues shall be dealt with:  new developments in national space legislation; international law and practice of agreements on cooperation regarding space activities; a general convention on space law; and other legal matters.


The Federation is pleased to invite this honourable Legal Subcommittee to participate in the next International Astronautical Congress.


Thank you very much Mr. President for your time.


The CHAIRMAN:  Thank you very much distinguished representative of the International Astronautical Federation.


I now give the floor to the representative of the International Institute of Space Law, Ms. Tanja Masson-Zwaan.  You have the floor Madam.


Ms. T. MASSON-ZWAAN (International Institute of Space Law):  Thank you Mr. Chairman.  Let me start by joining the other speakers today to firstly warmly congratulate you on your election as Chairman of the Legal Subcommittee.  The IISL is honoured to be presenting a short report on its activities and perhaps give an insight in its future activities.


The IISL was founded in 1960 by the International Astronautical Federation and currently has members from over 40 different countries.


The Forty-sixth Colloquium of the IISL was held in Bremen last October at the occasion of the International Astronautical Congress and over 60 papers were presented in five different sessions that were held there.


The IISL also organized a plenary event on the topic “Space Business:  Emerging Profitability in Space”.


The finals of the twelfth Manfred Lachs Space Law Moot Court competition were held in Bremen and the case concerned mineral exploitation of celestial bodies.  Preliminary competitions had been held in Europe, the United States and the Asia and Pacific Region.  The finals have been judged by three members of the International Court of Justice, Judge Guillaume from France, Judge Koroma from Sierra Leone and Judge Vereshchetin from Russia.


The winner of the finals this year was the University of Oakland in New Zealand.  The runner-up was the Georgetown University Law Centre from the United States and the second runner-up was the University of Bremen from Germany.


In Bremen, the third award called the Dr. Diederiks-Verschoor Award, which is presented to young authors, was won by Ms. Gerardine Goh of Singapore.  This year, there were six authors who had submitted their papers for this award and we are pleased to announce that as of next year, a money prize will be added to the medal that has been sponsored by Professor Fernandez Brital from Argentina.


The IISL also presented the distinguished service award to Dr. Kai-Uwe Schrogl of Germany.


The proceedings of the Forty-fifth Colloquium in Houston have been published by the American Institute of Aeronautics and Astronautics and they also contain the annual report of the Standing Committee on the Status of International Agreements Relating to Activities in Outer Space, a report prepared under the guidance of Dr. Terekhov of the United Nations in New York.


If we move shortly to the future activities of the Institute, our next event will be a conference in Beijing, China, which will be held from 25 to 27 April.  The conference was initially scheduled for last year but had to be postponed because of SARS.  The conference is co-organized by the China Institute of Space Law, CISL, and the IISL.  The programme has been slightly updated and changed and will deal with six topical issues for the region, including:  national space programmes in Asia; trade issues; the use of GNSS and benefits for the Asian region; commercial use of space including launching; protection of developing countries’ interests including access to space; and remote sensing and telecommunications.  In addition, some special keynote lectures will highlight the development and future of aerospace technology in China and the development of satellite and manned space flight in China.  We hope to welcome many of you to this event.


Then, as Dr. Ramirez already mentioned, the next IAF Congress and the next IISL Colloquium will be held in Vancouver in Canada, from 4 to 8 October.  Five sessions will be held dealing with national space legislation, law and practice of agreements on cooperation regarding space activities, a general convention on space law and other legal matters.


In Vancouver, we will also hold again the finals of the Manfred Lachs Space Law Moot competition and the case here will deal with commercialization of the International Space Station.  Three judges of the International Court of Justice will again judge the finals and regional rounds have again been held in Asia and Pacific, Europe and the United States.  In the Asia and Pacific round, 20 teams have been participating, are participating this week actually, and China has held a national round and the ISRO of India has held a sponsoring round, a funding round.  The European round was held last week at Estec in The Netherlands and there were almost 10 teams.  The University of Leiden will represent Europe in the finals.  The United States, the North American round, was held this weekend in the United States and I am sorry I do not have yet the results of the winning team.


The IISL will continue to prepare materials for the Highlights in Space and is also pleased to announce that it is preparing an update of its collection of bibliography of its proceedings, with the help of the Office for Outer Space Affairs.


I would like to report also that we have been making plans to schedule a new regional conference at the invitation of the Indian Space Research Organization and this conference is initially planned to be held in Bangalore in early 2005.


Lastly, I would like to invite you, as has been announced already, to the symposium that will be held this afternoon at 4.00 p.m. and first to a reception that is to be held at 1.00 p.m., co-sponsored by ECSL and IISL in the Mozart Room downstairs.  Thank you Mr. Chairman.


The CHAIRMAN:  I thank you for this extensive report on the well-known activities of the International Institute of Space Law.


And now I have exhausted the list of speakers.  Are there any other speakers on general exchange of views at this time?


I see none.  So we will continue the general exchange of views this afternoon.


Distinguished delegates, I will shortly adjourn this meeting of the Subcommittee.  Before doing so, I would like to remind delegates of our schedule of work for this afternoon.


This afternoon we shall continue consideration of agenda item 5, the General Exchange of Views.  Thereafter, time permitting, we will begin consideration of agenda item 6, Status and Application of the Five United Nations Treaties on Outer Space.


Are there any questions or comments on this proposed schedule?


I see none.


As a final announcement, I would like to inform delegations that the provisional list of participants for this Subcommittee session will be published tomorrow.  I would request all delegations that have not done so already to send an official letter with the names of their representatives to the Secretariat as soon as possible so they can be included on this provisional list of participants.


The meeting is adjourned.

The meeting closed at 12.10 p.m.

________________________________________________________________________________________________
In its resolution 50/27 of 6 December 1995, the General Assembly endorsed the recommendation of the Committee on the Peaceful Uses of Outer Space that, beginning with its thirty-ninth session, the Committee would be provided with unedited transcripts in lieu of verbatim records.  This record contains the texts of speeches delivered in English and interpretations of speeches delivered in the other languages as transcribed from taped recordings.  The transcripts have not been edited or revised.

Corrections should be submitted to original speeches only.  They should be incorporated in a copy of the record and be sent under the signature of a member of the delegation concerned, within one week of the date of publication, to the Chief, Translation and Editorial Service, Room D0708, United Nations Office at Vienna, P.O. Box 500, A-1400, Vienna, Austria.  Corrections will be issued in a consolidated corrigendum.
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